

ISSUE BRIEF

No. 5006 | OCTOBER 1, 2019

THOMAS A. ROE INSTITUTE FOR ECONOMIC POLICY STUDIES

Five Recommendations for the President's Nuclear Fuel Working Group

Katie Tubb

KEY TAKEAWAYS

No government program to artificially inflate uranium demand can outrun market realities. Indeed, the federal government tried before—without success.

The Trump Administration should protect defense objectives and resources from diversion that would likely reduce military capabilities and resources.

Repeal or programmatic National Environmental Policy Act reform by Congress is needed and should be encouraged by the Trump Administration. n July, President Trump appropriately concluded that trade barriers on uranium imports were not warranted as a matter of national security under Section 232 of the Trade Expansion Act. National security requirements for domestic uranium are not immanent, and commercial markets are abundantly supplied with inexpensive uranium and reserves.¹

No government program to artificially inflate uranium demand can outrun market realities. Indeed, the federal government tried before—to the long-term harm of the uranium mining industry. Even so, government also should not obstruct the industry's ability to compete.

Rather, the President created a Nuclear Fuel Working Group to examine "the entire fuel supply chain, consistent with United States national security and nonproliferation goals" and "develop recommendations for reviving and expanding domestic nuclear fuel production."² To that end, the Trump Administration has accomplished or begun important work to right-size the scope and implementation of the Endangered Species Act, Waters of the U.S. rule,³ and redundant groundwater regulations on uranium mines, and has made Wyoming the 38th Agreement State assuming certain regulatory authority from the Nuclear Regulatory Commission.

The working group should also address the following five issues:

1. Protect and Plan for Defense Infrastructure Needs. The U.S. military requires domestically sourced uranium, tritium, processing, and enrichment facilities that are not "obligated"—that is, restricted by international nonproliferation agreements or peaceful-use requirements. Anticipated defense needs and timelines for domestic capabilities are well-known and should be addressed in time with careful attention from Congress.⁴ Currently, there are no domestically owned enrichment facilities that meet defense restrictions, and the sole domestic conversion facility suspended operations in 2017 until demand increases.⁵

National defense needs must not be conflated with commercial civilian desires. Unlike the military, the civilian nuclear energy sector can and does shop domestically and abroad for competitive services. However, recent pressure from industry, Congress, and civilian offices in the Department of Energy have advanced superficial national security arguments to subsidize and stimulate civilian research and development, fuel cycle infrastructure, and uranium production.⁶

The federal government has one responsibility in providing for domestic nuclear fuel services—to meet national security requirements. The Trump Administration should protect defense objectives and resources from diversion that would likely reduce military capabilities and resources. Similarly, any uses of the Defense Production Act to acquire fuel services should meet a clear defense requirement according to the three-part criteria established in Section 303. The Administration should also determine whether the 1958 Agreement for Cooperation on the Uses of Atomic Energy for Mutual Defense Purposes could provide additional resources.

2. Restore the Compromise of the 1984 Arizona Wilderness Act.

The Arizona Wilderness Act¹⁰ clarified federal land management on the U.S. Forest Service (USFS) and Bureau of Land Management (BLM) lands in northern Arizona holding extensive, high-grade uranium deposits. An all-but-universally satisfying compromise was reached after extensive discussions between Arizona's federal delegation, local chambers of commerce, Energy Fuels Corporation, Western Nuclear Corps, the Wilderness Society, National Parks Conservation Association, National Wildlife Federation, Sierra Club, Grazing Advisory Board, the BLM, and the USFS.

The compromise created nine wilderness areas (the most restrictive federal land-use designation), including the BLM's first designated wilderness areas. It also allowed for uranium mining and timber production within painstakingly negotiated boundaries. It represents the concept of multi-use lands enshrined in the Federal Land Policy and Management Act¹¹ and is itself, in the words of BLM's then-Director Robert Burford, a "unique piece of legislation" of hard-won consensus among competing interests. The National Parks Conservation Association described the Act as an "exciting adventure in the democratic process," which it was pleased with in substance and process.¹²

Subsequent federal land management plans by the BLM and the USFS reflected this compromise. However, the Obama Administration unilaterally rescinded this arrangement in 2009 and formally withdrew over *1 million acres* from mining activities in a 2012 public land order by the Secretary of Interior.¹³

The Arizona Wilderness Act compromise should be restored to allow mining companies to again access uranium deposits on these federal lands. The USFS included this recommendation in response to President Trump's Executive Order 13817, which is also consistent with the Department of Interior's recommendations. ¹⁴

3. Review NEPA Implementation in the BLM and the USFS. The National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) is routinely identified as a reason for costly delay and uncertainty. This affects not just federal actions like issuing necessary permits for a mining project, but also long-term regional land management plans defining parameters for mining and other activities on federal lands. While states can assume much of these responsibilities on state and private lands via agreements with the Nuclear Regulatory Commission and Environmental Protection Agency, problems with NEPA are more pronounced on federal lands, where many uranium assets are located.

Permitting takes on average two years in Canada and Australia, which are two of the three largest uranium suppliers to the U.S. In contrast, environmental review in the U.S. has evolved from assessments of a dozen pages to thousands of pages today—taking an average of seven to 10 years to complete. According to one analysis, this is the longest process among the top 25 mining countries. To

Repeal or programmatic NEPA reform by Congress is needed and should be encouraged by the Trump Administration. Reforms already made for infrastructure should be extended to other activities, most notably decreasing the window for judicial review of federal approvals from

six years to 150 days. Though objectors can play an important oversight role, 150 days is itself generous compared to the one month afforded in Germany. 18

Several of President Trump's Executive Orders have directed departments to reduce regulatory burdens and have helpfully revealed opportunities for reform. For example, the National Mining Association identified nearly a year-long delay from an Interior Department policy to first review regional NEPA permit notices for the *Federal Register*. ¹⁹ The White House should determine whether efficiencies have been *made* and not simply identified, with particular attention to reforms in the BLM and the USFS, which manage the federal lands most relevant to uranium mining.

- **4. Present a United Front with Allies Through the World Trade Organization.** The Trump Administration wisely rejected trade barriers on all uranium imports. To the extent that there are legitimate, provable violations of international agreements by trading partners, the Office of the United States Trade Representative should file country-specific disputes through the World Trade Organization, an avenue through which the U.S. has had overwhelming success.²⁰ In doing so, the U.S. should present a united front with allies like Australia and Canada. Unlike Section 232, this approach distinguishes companies and countries that have competed in good faith to win American customers.
- **5. Avoid Protectionist Mistakes of the Past.** Past protectionist policies may have had short-term benefits for U.S. uranium miners, but ultimately harmed the industry and mobilized foreign competitors. Through 1984, Congress effectively prevented imported uranium from entering U.S. markets by denying enrichment services for imported uranium to be made into nuclear fuel. ²¹ The expressed purpose of these policies was to temporarily block competition in order to help launch a civilian nuclear industry independent from strategic wartime infrastructure.

Instead, these policies distorted markets and grossly misinformed the domestic uranium mining industry about actual customer demand. Domestic uranium prices ballooned and ultimately created uranium stockpiles large enough to cover years' worth of demand. Protectionism also pushed the limits of reciprocal trade agreements with allies, mobilizing nations like France, Great Britain, Germany, and the Netherlands to break the U.S. monopoly on enrichment. While protectionism may have appeared to help the domestic uranium mining industry, it had the long-term effect of contributing to its current woes.

Conclusion

The Trump Administration has struck the right approach by preserving access to competition and international markets, correctly framing national security issues, and forgoing quotas and tariffs. Protectionism and subsidies to industry cannot overcome market realities and would have had long-term negative consequences.

Unfortunately, American uranium miners have often faced their own government as an obstacle to being competitive. The federal government has made it exceedingly difficult for mining in the U.S. by blocking access and defeat-by-delay regulatory structures, in stark contrast to countries like Canada and Australia. The Trump Administration should use this opportunity to continue its work to correct wrongs from the previous Administration and right-size regulation.

Katie Tubb is Policy Analyst in the Thomas A. Roe Institute for Economic Policy Studies, of the Institute for Economic Freedom, at The Heritage Foundation.

Endnotes

- Katie Tubb, "National Security Imperative Lacking, Protectionism Abounding in Section 232 Uranium Case," Heritage Foundation Backgrounder
 No. 3360, November 2, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/trade/report/national-security-imperative-lacking-protectionism-abounding-section-232uranium-case.
- 2. President Donald Trump, "Memorandum on the Effect of Uranium Imports on the National Security and Establishment of the United States Nuclear Fuel Working Group," July 12, 2019, https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/memorandum-effect-uranium-imports-national-security-establishment-united-states-nuclear-fuel-working-group/ (accessed September 23, 2019).
- 3. See Daren Bakst, "Two Critical Improvements for the New Proposed 'Waters of the United States' Rule," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 5000, September 19, 2019, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2019-09/IB5000_NEW.pdf.
- 4. U.S. Department of Energy, "Tritium and Enriched Uranium Management Plan Through 2020," Report to Congress, October 2015, http://fissilematerials.org/library/doe15b.pdf (accessed September 23, 2019).
- 5. "U.S. Conversion Plant Suspends UF6 Production," World Nuclear News, November 21, 2017, http://www.world-nuclear-news.org/UF-US-conversion-plant-suspends-UF6-production-2111177.html (accessed September 23, 2019).
- 6. Hal Quinn, President and CEO of the National Mining Association, letter to Earl Comstock, Director of Policy and Strategic Planning, U.S. Department of Commerce, March 31, 2017, https://nma.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/NMA-Comments-to-DOC-on-POTUS-Memo-RFI.pdf (accessed September 23, 2019).
- 7. For a good example, see National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2020, S. 1790 § 3115, 116th Cong., 1st Sess., https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/senate-bill/1790/text (accessed September 25, 2019).
- 8. Emma Watkins, "The Defense Production Act Is an Important National Security Tool, But Requires Some Work," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder*, forthcoming.
- 9. Government Accountability Office, "NNSA Should Clarify Long-Term Uranium Enrichment Mission Needs and Improve Technology Cost Estimates," GAO-18-126, p. 45, https://www.gao.gov/assets/700/690143.pdf (accessed September 23, 2019).
- 10. Arizona Wilderness Act of 1984, H.R. 4707, 98th Congress, 2nd Sess., https://www.congress.gov/bill/98th-congress/house-bill/4707 (accessed September 26, 2019).
- 11. Federal Lands Management and Policy Act of 1976, Public Law No. 94–579, § 102, https://www.blm.gov/sites/blm.gov/files/AboutUs_LawsandRegs_FLPMA.pdf (accessed September 26, 2019): "[1]t is the policy of the United States that...public lands be managed in a manner which recognizes the nation's need for domestic sources of minerals, food, timber, and fiber from the public lands."
- 12. Report, Additions to the National Wilderness Preservation System, Subcommittee on Public Lands and National Parks, Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs, U.S. House of Representatives, September 13, 1983, http://www.azwater.gov/AzDWR/SurfaceWater/Adjudications/documents/SRP_Initial Disclosure/SRP08318%20-%20SRP08765.pdf (accessed September 23, 2019).
- 13. Federal Register, Vol. 77, No. 11 (January 18, 2012), pp. 2563–2566.
- 14. U.S. Department of Agriculture, "USDA Final Report Pursuant to Executive Order 13783 on Promoting Energy Independence and Economic Growth," October 11, 2017, https://www.fs.fed.us/sites/default/files/eo-13783-usda-final-report-10.11.17.pdf (accessed September 23, 2019). See also U.S. Department of Interior, "Final Report: Review of the Department of the Interior Actions that Potentially Burden Domestic Energy," October 24, 2017, https://www.doi.gov/sites/doi.gov/files/uploads/interior energy actions report final.pdf (accessed September 23, 2019).
- 15. For example, see the BLM plan update for the Lower Sonoran Planning Area in central Arizona. Kelly Shaw Norton, President, Arizona Mining Association, letter to Director 630, Bureau of Land Management, May 20, 2016, p. 2, https://azmining.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/Arizona-Mining-Association-Comments-Planning-2.0_1.pdf (accessed September 23, 2019).
- 16. Diane Katz, "Time to Repeal the Obsolete National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA)," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3293, March 14, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/government-regulation/report/time-repeal-the-obsolete-national-environmental-policy-act-nepa.
- 17. U.S. Department of Energy, *Critical Minerals Strategy*, December 2010, https://digital.library.unt.edu/ark:/67531/metadc834802/m2/1/high_res_d/1000846.pdf (accessed September 23, 2019).
- 18. Ibid. See also Philip Howard, "Two Years, Not Ten Years: Redesigning Infrastructure Approvals," Common Good, September 2015, https://www.commongood.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/2YearsNot10Years.pdf (accessed September 23, 2019).
- 19. Quinn, letter to Comstock.
- 20. Tori Whiting, "Tariffs Make for a Poor Negotiating Tactic: The Trump Administration Should Abandon Them Without Delay," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 4848, April 26, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/trade/report/tariffs-make-poor-negotiating-tactic-the-trump-administration-should-abandon-them.
- 21. James R. Wilch, "GATT and the Half-Life of Uranium Industry Protection," *Northwestern Journal of International Law and Business*, Vol. 10, No. 1 (Spring 1989), p. 173, https://scholarlycommons.law.northwestern.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1277&context=njilb (accessed September 23, 2019).